
CITY OF HAINES
COUNCIL MEETING AGENDA
MARCH 9, 2021
       CONVENE: 6:00 PM

LOCATION: CITY HALL
Please note: The March Council Meeting will be held as a phone conference. To participate in the phone conference meeting call: 1-701-802-5383, access code: 2018210#. 

Roll Call
Administration
· Water Compliance Project - Phase Three – Presentation by JUB Engineering & Ducote Consulting
Mayor's Report
Consent Agenda

The items on the Consent Agenda are considered routine and all will be adopted by one motion unless a Council Member or a person in the audience requests, before the vote on the motion, to have any item considered separately.  If any item is removed from the Consent Agenda, it will be discussed immediately following the vote for the other items on the consent agenda.
· Minutes of February 9, 2021 Council meeting.
· Resources and obligations report – February

Payroll and Accounts Payable
· February Payroll & March Accounts Payable
City Recorder/Public Works Reports

· Reports
Administrative Matters
· Revised Dog Ordinance
Unfinished Business
New Business
Council Reports

Public Comments
The City of Haines complies with Section 504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act. Assistance is available for individuals with disabilities by calling 856-3366 or the Oregon Telecommunications Relay Service. Their phone numbers are: TTY: 800-648-3458/Voice: 800-848-4442The City of Haines is an equal opportunity Employer and Provider. Complaints of Discrimination should be sent to USDA Director, Office of Civil Rights, Washington, D.C.  20250-941
Approved
Council____________________ Date_________________________
CITY OF HAINES

CITY COUNCIL MEETING
March 9, 2021
CONVENED: 6:00 PM

Mayor Brown opened the March 9, 2021 telephone conference City Council meeting at 6:00 pm. Council members present were Dennis Anthony, June Falcon, Angie Shurtleff, Peter Hall, Don Adcock and Ken Bain. City Recorder Valerie Russell and Public Works Ty Falcon were also present. 
Citizens present: Mike Morrow and Sandy Wood. Also present were Shae Talley from JUB Engineers, and Nick Ducote from Ducote Consulting.
Agenda Item No. 1 – Mayor’s Report

DEQ Environmental Project
Mayor Brown addressed the Council concerning the Environmental Project that the City was going to conduct in lieu of the DEQ fine. The DEQ approved a tree trimming project in the amount of $7,350 which is 80% of the fine. The other 20% in the amount of $1,838.40 will be need to be paid to the DEQ. Several different tree trimming companies were contacted to submit a bid for the project but the only company that submitted a bid for the project was Millers Tree Service. 

Reader Board
Originally the Reader Board was going to be installed on the roof of City Hall. After inspection of the roof when the ridge cap was replaced it became apparent that there is more than one layer of roofing on City Hall. This could be an issue with securing the reader board to the roof. An alternate location on top of the City sign next to City Hall has been chosen. Rory Leonard is going to build a frame for the reader board to hold it in place, which will cost under $500. Whelan Electric will install the wiring necessary for the reader board. 

Misc.
The ridge cap has been replaced on City Hall and the roof will be oiled when the weather is warmer and drier. The drop box has been installed in the new door by Don Adcock and the door will be installed on City Hall when the weather allows. Mayor Brown commented that City Hall also needs painted. Public Works Ty Falcon has been asked to work up an estimated cost to paint City Hall. The building will be painted by Ty and the Mayor. 
Councilor Shurtleff suggested that the Council help with painting City Hall.

The scrap metal at the Landfill has been sold for $100 per ton to B&K Recycling.
Mayor Brown stated that in regard to the discussion at the last meeting concerning the space on the water tower for a Baker County emergency services antenna. He wanted to remind the Council that the County assists the City whenever assistance is needed. The City actually owes the County money from the last chip seal project. The County completed the project even after the funds were depleted. The County never billed the City for the extra work with the agreement that the balance owed will be included in a future bill. Mayor Brown reiterated that he felt the County should not be charged for a space on the water tower for their antenna.  
The large dirt pile in the South Park that was designed to replicate a mine tunnel needs to be removed. The timbers in the mine tunnel are rotting and falling in. Due to safety concerns the tunnel was boarded up several years ago. Even climbing on the dirt pile is a safety concern because of the instability of the tunnel. 

Council consensus was to remove the dirt pile/mine tunnel as soon as possible and in the meantime place a barricade around the area. 

Agenda Item No. 2 – Administrative Matters
Water Compliance Project - Phase Three – Presentation by JUB Engineering & Ducote Consulting
Shae Talley from JUB Engineers and Nick Ducote from Ducote Consulting addressed the Council concerning Phase 3 of the Water Compliance Project. Nick provided the Council with a printed power point presentation. Shae gave an overview of what has been accomplished on the project so far. In Phase 1, new water meters were installed at every service, a new water reservoir was constructed, electrical upgrades to well #3 and well #2 was abandoned. Phase 1 cost 2.4 million and came in under budget. With the excess funds in the budget Phase 2 was possible which included 9,000 lineal feet of distribution lines. The work was completed on the east side of town and cost around $700,000. The project was completed on time and under budget. Approximately $70,000 of the loan remained in the budget and was not used. The remainder of the project is mainly distribution improvements with approximately 60% of the town still needing to be upgraded along with a new well that needs to be drilled where well #1 is currently located. 

Nick explained to the Council the different scenarios that he presented. The initial estimate for annual debt service from 2016 was $54,000. After completion of phase 1 and phase 2 the annual debt service is $31,500. The City is eligible for a CDBG grant in the amount of $591,888 that the City can apply for in September 2021. The question is how much of a loan does the City want to commit to which determines how much of the project can be completed in Phase 3. Nick researched different loan options. Safe Drinking Water Revolving Loan Fund (SDWRLF) is 1% interest, 30 years, up to $500,000 or 50% principal forgiveness (grant). USDA is 2% interest, 40 years, 45% principal forgiveness (grant). Water/Wastewater 2-3% interest, 30 years up to $500,000 or 50% principal forgiveness (grant). USDA loan is only worth it if the project cost is over $1,500,000. Scenario #1, Full phase 3: $2.1 million. Would require $700,000 loan. Scenario #2, Partial Phase, $1.6 million. $508,000 loan. Scenario #3, Minor Project $1.2 million. $316,000 loan. 
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that she did a rough calculation of the water fund budget and it appears that there is an excess in the current rate of $49.00 per month. For the fiscal year 2020/2021 there was $115,000 contingency in the water fund that was not budgeted for anything. Valerie anticipates that number should increase by at least $14,000 this next fiscal year.
Shae explained to the Council that there is approximately $1.8 millions dollars remaining to complete the distribution system. A large portion of the distribution cost is boring under the railroad. If the City choses to maximize the amount of distribution pipe put in the ground the boring under the railroad could be completed in Phase 4 when the new well is drilled. That would reduce the cost to $1.5 million where possibly the rates wouldn’t have to be increased. The other option is to complete the boring under the railroad now and complete a portion of the distribution line replacement focusing on the problem areas. 

Nick’s recommendation is a $1 - $1.5 million project, so as not to burden the City with too much debt. Shae agreed with the recommendation but she added that the City will never be able to complete the project cheaper than now. Interest rates are exceptionally good and the cost of materials increase all the time with the rate of inflation. There can be a 3% to 5% increase in the cost of materials when planning in the future. 
Nick clarified that there is always risks of doing too little of the project. The City could get a 1% loan verses paying 3% to 5% more in 5 years. Also, he wanted to remind the Council that in 2025 the City can apply for a $1,908,112 CDBG grant, the balance after the City receives $591,888 in 2021, but inflation will increase the cost of construction 3% to 5%. At this time, it is easier to receive CDBG funds than normal which may not be the case in the future. Nick suggested that the Council make a decision to proceed and to gather more information on rates with the funding agencies. 
Councilors Falcon and Councilor Shurtleff agreed to proceed with Nick suggestion to move forward with gathering information on the rates. 
Councilor Hall stated that he like Scenario #2 and would like more information, but maybe the Council could eliminate at least one Scenario. 

Councilor Anthony liked Scenario #3 but would like to see more information. He added that no one wants the rates to increase but unfortunately there is no way around that because everything increases with inflation. 
Nick clarified that it sounded like the Council might be willing to take on some loan with the $591,888 CDBG grant.

Councilor Bain said that he would like to see the City choose somewhere in the Scenario #2 or #3 area. 
Councilor Adcock stated that he did not want to see the monthly rate increase anymore because the citizens cannot afford an increase. 

Nick explained that the City should figure to increase the rates every year because of inflation. He also suggested having a rate study conducted. 
Council agreed to move forward with gathering information. 
Agenda Item No. 3 - Consent Agenda
Councilor Anthony made a motion to accept the Consent Agenda. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 4 - Payroll and Accounts Payable

Councilor Shurtleff declared a conflict of interest due to her payroll check from the City. 
Councilor Anthony made a motion to approve the Payroll and Accounts Payable. Councilor Hall seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 

Councilor Shurtleff returned to the Council.

Agenda Item No. 5 – City Recorder
City Recorder
City Recorder Valerie Russell explained that the Oregon Parks and Recreation Department did chose the City as a recipient of the grant to construct the public restroom. The grant is in the amount of $34,000 with matching funds in the amount of $9,000 which can be an in-kind match. In-kind match is what labor would cost if the City were to pay the volunteers. 
Valerie stated that she has just begun working on the budget for fiscal year 2021/2022. Volunteers to serve on the budget committee will be needed and she will start advertising for volunteers.
Councilor Falcon asked where the public restroom was going to be located. 

Valerie explained that the restroom would be located in the south park. The OPRD requires that the restroom be located on City owned property or at least have a 25-year lease with the property owner. The original location was next to City Hall but that property is owned by Union Pacific Railroad and leased to the City on a year to year basis. Valerie approached Union Pacific and asked if they would be willing to enter into a 25-year lease with the City but they only lease property on a year to year basis.  The location had to be moved to City owned property and the only area in the park that is owned by the City is a section of the south park.
Public Works
Public Works Ty Falcon commented that the speed monitor on Fourth Street really slowed the traffic down. 
Agenda Item No. 6 – Administrative Matters

Revised Dog Ordinance
City Recorder Valerie Russell read aloud the revision to the Dog Ordinance that had been requested by the Justice of the Peace Brent Kerns. The revision will be attached to the original Dog Ordinance as an addendum. 

Councilor Hall made a motion to accept the revision to the Dog Ordinance No. 139, Series 2013. Councilor Adcock seconded the motion. The motion was approved by unanimous consent. 
Agenda Item No. 7 – Council Reports

Councilor Shurtleff
Councilor Shurtleff commented that she had been approached by several citizens questioning when the pot holes where going to be filled around town. 


Councilor Hall 
Councilor Hall questioned when the City would be able to hold in person meetings again. 

Mayor Brown explained that in order to hold in person meeting the Council would have to be able to provide 6 feet distance between people and everyone would have to wear a mask. 
A lengthy discussion followed. The meetings will continue as a phone conference for now. 
Agenda Item No. 8 – Public Comments
There were no public comments.
Meeting adjourned at 7:38 pm. 
All aforementioned documents are herein attached and part of the record.
Respectfully submitted,
Valerie Russell, City Recorder 
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